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Memorandum 

To:  Board of Directors  

From:  Scott Carroll, General Manager 

Date:  April 28, 2016 

Subject: City of Newport Beach Encroachment Agreement for Emergency 
Generator at 23rd Street Pump Station 

  

Summary 

The Costa Mesa Sanitary District constructed an enclosure for an emergency generator that 
will provide backup power to the 23rd Street Pump Station during power outages.  The City 
of Newport Beach is requesting an encroachment agreement be signed by the two agencies. 
 
Staff Recommendation 

That the Board of Directors approve the Encroachment Agreement. 
 
Analysis 

During plan checking for this project, the City requested CMSD to construct a concrete 

masonry, spilt face enclosure that included a roll up door and a metal grate roof to house 

the emergency generator.  Due to the operational importance of an emergency generator at 

the 23rd Street Pump Station (prevents sanitary sewer overflows during power outages), the 

City gave CMSD permission to proceed with construction of the enclosure before an 

encroachment agreement can be signed. 

 

The enclosure is complete and the generator is currently in route and is expected to arrive 

any day.  The Encroachment Agreement is attached hereto as Attachment A.  CMSD could 

incur costs if the City requires CMSD to relocate the enclosure and generator because of 

future right-of-way improvements.   
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It is our understanding that the City may possibly want to install a sidewalk in the right-of-

way in the future, so the District installed a city standard sidewalk along the front of the 

generator enclosure.  

 

Strategic Plan Element & Goal 

This item complies with Strategic Plan Element 1.0, Sewer Infrastructure and Goal No. 1.4 

System Wide Sewer Replacement and Repair Program.   

 
Legal Review 

District Counsel has reviewed and approved the Encroachment Agreement. 
 
Environmental Review 

The installation of a generator for backup power at the 23rd Pump Station is a minor alteration 

and is categorically exempt under the California Environmental Quality Act (CEQA) (Public 

Resources Code Section 21000 et. seq.) under Section 15301 as a “Class 1” project as 

stated under 15301; “Class 1 consists of the operation, repair, maintenance, 

permitting, leasing, licensing, or minor alteration of existing public or private 

structures, facilities …”; pertaining to 15301(b) “Existing facilities of both investor and 

publicly-owned utilities used to provide electric power, natural gas, sewerage, or 

other public utility services” 

Financial Review 

There are no financial impact to the District for signing the Encroachment Agreement.  The 

total budget for Project 196-C 23rd Street Pump Station Backup Power is $340,000, with 

expenses to date of approximately $155,000. 

 
Public Notice Process 

Copies of this report are on file and will be included with the entire agenda packet for the 

April 28, 2016 Board of Directors regular meeting at District headquarters and on District’s 

website. 

 
Alternative Actions 

1. Do not sign the Encroachment Agreement. 

2. Refer the matter back to staff for more information. 

Reviewed by: 

 
Wendy Hooper Davis 

Finance Manager 

 

Attachment: Encroachment Agreement 
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